

COMMENTARY

Open Access

Why we need easy access to all data from all clinical trials and how to accomplish it

Peter C Gøtzsche

Abstract

International calls for registering all trials involving humans and for sharing the results, and sometimes also the raw data and the trial protocols, have increased in recent years. Such calls have come, for example, from the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), the World Health Organization (WHO), the US National Institutes of Health, the US Congress, the European Commission, the European ombudsman, journal editors, The Cochrane Collaboration, and several funders, for example the UK Medical Research Council, the Wellcome Trust, the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation and the Hewlett Foundation.

Calls for data sharing have mostly been restricted to publicly-funded research, but I argue that the distinction between publicly-funded and industry-funded research is an artificial and irrelevant one, as the interests of the patients must override commercial interests.

I also argue why it is a moral imperative to render all results from all trials involving humans, also healthy volunteers, publicly available. Respect for trial participants who often run a personal and unknown risk by participating in trials requires that they - and therefore also the society at large that they represent - be seen as the ultimate owners of trial data.

Data sharing would lead to tremendous benefits for patients, progress in science, and rational use of healthcare resources based on evidence we can trust. The harmful consequences are minor compared to the benefits. It has been amply documented that the current situation, with selective reporting of favorable research and biased data analyses being the norm rather than the exception, is harmful to patients and has led to the death of tens of thousands of patients that could have been avoided.

National and supranational legislation is needed to make data sharing happen as guidelines and other voluntary agreements do not work. I propose the contents of such legislation and of appropriate sanctions to hold accountable those who refuse to share their data.

Background

International calls for registering all trials involving humans and for sharing the results - and sometimes also the raw data and the trial protocols - have increased in recent years. Calls for such data sharing have mostly been restricted to publicly-funded research, but I argue here that the distinction between publicly-funded and industry-funded research is an artificial and irrelevant one, as the interests of the patients must override commercial interests. The main focus of this paper is therefore drug trials.

I also argue why data sharing would lead to tremendous benefits for patients, progress in science, and rational use of healthcare resources based on evidence

we can trust, and that the harmful consequences are minor compared to the benefits.

My paper aims at convincing those who have doubts about whether we should share our research data. It is less focused on practical or legal difficulties, which can always be resolved if there is a willingness to resolve them, but I do suggest the introduction of a new law about data sharing and sanctions in case the law is violated.

The fundamental problem is that, with rare exceptions, we do not know what the true benefits and harms of our interventions are. This may seem counterintuitive, given the existence of hundreds of thousands of randomized trials and thousands of updated systematic Cochrane reviews of trials [1].

There are several reasons why doctors are unable to choose the best treatments for their patients and the

Correspondence: pcg@cochrane.dk
Nordic Cochrane Centre, Rigshospitalet, University of Copenhagen,
Blegdamsvej 9, 2100 Copenhagen Ø, Denmark

biggest obstacle for evidence-based healthcare with prudent use of resources is that research results are being reported selectively.

Another important problem is that the drug industry is not obliged by law to compare its new drugs with the best existing drugs but can obtain marketing approval by comparing with placebo. It even suffices to demonstrate a statistically significant effect in two placebo-controlled trials, even though the drug might not have worked in many other placebo-controlled trials. Financial success would be difficult if a well-conducted trial showed that a new expensive drug is not any better than an old cheap one, or is worse. Head-to-head comparisons of drugs can be subject to bias, in all phases of a trial, in design, analysis and reporting [2-8], and can cause the reported results to be misleading. Data sharing cannot resolve all problems, but it would make it possible to demonstrate many of the hidden flaws in the research process.

Selective reporting

Comparisons of published drug trials with unpublished trials or other data available at drug regulatory agencies have shown that the benefits of a number of drugs have been much overrated [6,9,10] and the harms much underrated [11]. This is a universal problem that has been documented across many different drug classes [10]. The effect of antidepressants, for example, was 32% larger in the published trials than in all trials submitted to the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) [9].

Another review of antidepressants showed that the statistical analyses in published reports were considerably more favorable for the drugs than those required by law to be submitted to the drug regulatory agency [6]. The published analyses were mainly 'per protocol analyses,' where patients who drop out of the trials, for example because of lack of effect or adverse effects, are not accounted for. Those required by law are 'intention to treat analyses,' which are far more reliable, as they include these patients.

The effect of antidepressants is relatively small [12] and they have important adverse effects that, however, to a large extent have been hidden. Adverse events of suicidal thoughts and behavior, and even suicide attempts, in patients taking antidepressant drugs have gone unreported by the events being coded as emotional lability, admissions to hospital, treatment failures, noncompliant patients, or drop-outs [11,13]. Furthermore, several companies were reported to have added suicidal events to the placebo group, although they had not occurred while the patients were on placebo [11,14]. Only full access to trial data can reveal these problems.

When the UK National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence (NICE) was drafting guidelines for childhood depression they observed that, based on the published trials, they would recommend antidepressants, but based

on all the trials, including the unpublished ones, they would not [15]. NICE does not have a legal right to access the unpublished reports at the UK Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency (MHRA), but in this case, the Agency made the reports publicly available.

Similar examples abound in all therapeutic areas and studies have shown that even for those trials that do get published, trial outcomes are often reported selectively, or the data are massaged and changed until they say something positive [2-11,14,16-21]. Some of this was revealed in US court cases [20,21], and some because scientific-ethical committees or public funders made trial protocols available for researchers wanting to compare them with published reports [16-18].

Although it seems to be less common, selective reporting is also widespread in clinical trials performed by academics independently of the drug industry [16,17]. When the results of three published trials comparing two techniques for hernia surgery were combined, one technique was significantly better than the other, but when the trialists shared their unpublished data, there were 13 trials and the second technique was now significantly better than the first [22].

Consequences of selective reporting

Selective reporting can have disastrous consequences. For example, class 1 anti-arrhythmic drugs likely caused the premature death of about 50,000 Americans each year in the 1980s [23]. An early trial found nine deaths on the drug and only one on placebo, but it was never published [24].

More recently, the anti-arthritis drug, rofecoxib (Vioxx), a COX-2 inhibitor, likely caused about 100,000 unnecessary heart attacks in the US alone [25,26], corresponding to about 10,000 deaths, which could largely have been avoided by using other, equally effective drugs causing less harm. Several drug companies misrepresented the risk of harm with their COX-2 inhibitors. Cases of myocardial infarction and deaths with rofecoxib, for example, were missing in reports of the pivotal trials [27-30] and Merck selectively targeted doctors who raised questions about rofecoxib and pressured some of them through deans and department chairs, often with the hint of loss of funding [31].

Pfizer denied that celecoxib causes heart attacks at an FDA hearing in 2005 [32], despite having unpublished evidence to the contrary [32] and still said the evidence was not conclusive in 2009 in information to patients invited to take part in a trial [33].

Misleading 6-month data in two pivotal trials of celecoxib, funded by Pharmacia, were published [34,35]. The publications showed that celecoxib induced fewer gastrointestinal ulcers than its competitors, but it was later revealed that the trials ran for longer than 6 months, and

analyses done according to the trial protocol showed no advantage of celecoxib [34]. Despite the fact that only 16 out of at least 27 trials of celecoxib were included in the relevant FDA reports [36], independent researchers who had access to FDA data nevertheless substantiated the cardiovascular harms of celecoxib [37].

Non-transparent data on lethal harms

A drug company applying for marketing authorization for a new drug often submits tens of thousands of pages describing the results of its clinical trials, the clinical study reports. Drug regulatory agencies do not have the capacity to scrutinize so much material and therefore need to trust the companies' handling of the data and the summaries and tables in their reports.

However, several drug companies have been reported to have hidden studies and results showing that their drugs cause lethal harms [38-43].

The US Freedom of Information Act has played an important role in reducing the exposure of the population to potentially harmful drugs. In 2005, an FDA advisory committee recommended approval of an antidiabetes drug, *muraglitazar*, but independent researchers who analyzed the submitted trial data found that the original analyses supporting the FDA application were flawed, and that the drug was harmful [44,45].

Rosiglitazone is another example. Antidiabetes drugs are supposed to lower cardiovascular mortality but *rosiglitazone* increases it. This was known by GlaxoSmithKline for many years but the company failed to warn the regulatory authorities and the public. Instead, it intimidated physicians raising uncomfortable questions about the drug [46].

In 1999, the company, then known as SmithKlineBeecham, completed a trial that found more cardiac problems with *rosiglitazone* than with *pioglitazone* [47]. 'These data should not see the light of day to anyone outside of GSK,' according to an email from a SmithKline executive, that was reported in the *New York Times* [47].

In 2004, the WHO sent GlaxoSmithKline an alert about cardiac events and the company performed a meta-analysis that confirmed this, which it sent to the FDA and the European Medicines Agency (EMA) in 2006, but the drug regulatory agencies did not make the findings public because of the proprietary nature of companies' trial results [48].

Also in 2004, the Attorney General of New York State accused GlaxoSmithKline for 'repeated and persistent fraud' in relation to concealing harms of its antidepressant drug, *paroxetine* [49]. A subsequent legal settlement required the company to post results of its clinical trials [50]. This enabled independent researchers to have a closer look at *rosiglitazone*, and in a 2007 meta-analysis of 42 trials, 27 of which were unpublished, they

showed that the drug causes myocardial infarction and cardiovascular death [51].

When these researchers submitted their paper for publication, an academic peer reviewer broke the rules and faxed the manuscript to GlaxoSmithKline [52]. The company unblinded its ongoing RECORD trial, that the EMA had required the company to carry out because of cardiovascular safety concerns [52]. However, Home *et al.*, funded by GlaxoSmithKline, published a preliminary analysis electronically in the *New England Journal of Medicine* only two weeks after the independent researchers published their meta-analysis in the same journal. Home *et al.* regarded their findings as 'inconclusive' [53], and when final results were published in *The Lancet* two years later [54], they appeared to be false [52]. Since the 1950s, FDA rules have required drug companies to turn over all individual patient case reports from their clinical studies. This permits re-analysis of how each case was coded [48], and it enabled Marciniak, an FDA scientist, to scrutinize the RECORD trial data [55]. The EMA had accepted the company's findings that the risk of complications was the same, 14.5% for *rosiglitazone* and 14.4% for the comparator [53]. However, Marciniak studied 549 case reports and found many missing cases of cardiac problems that favored *rosiglitazone* four to one and an increased risk of myocardial infarction [55]. For one patient, there were 1,438 pages, and for most of the other 4,500 patients there were several hundred pages, making a review of all case reports a huge task [48]. Marciniak concluded that the case report forms are essential for understanding a study and found that also in the RECORD trial, *rosiglitazone* increased cardiovascular risk [48,55].

Rosiglitazone was suspended in Europe in September 2009 whereas it remained on the market in the US. In an unprecedented move, the FDA invited additional people to its 2010 advisory committee meeting - to decide if the drug should remain on the market - who had been involved in the 2007 meeting but were no longer active members of either committee and some of whom had previously voted in favor of the drug remaining on sale [56].

Oseltamivir (Tamiflu) against influenza

Oseltamivir (*Tamiflu*) against influenza illustrates that lack of access to full clinical trial data can be extremely wasteful. During the rather mild influenza epidemic in 2009, European governments stock piled *Tamiflu*. *Tamiflu* and similar drugs were promoted by the WHO as a key part of influenza prevention and treatment, but most of the drug supplies were never used [57].

The belief in the efficacy of *Tamiflu* hinged on trials that were only published as a company-sponsored meta-analysis. When independent researchers succeeded to

get access to some of the data it turned out that the effect of the drug in preventing serious complications, above all bacterial pneumonia, was unclear, and that billions of Euros had been wasted [58]. These researchers concluded that we should 'regard any industry sponsored trial published in journals as marketing, unless proved otherwise' [58]. Indeed it was revealed that the scientific papers on Tamiflu were not written by the academics listed in the byline but by medical writers that liaised directly with Roche's marketing department (although at least one of the authors denied that their paper was ghost-written) and who were told that they had to come to the conclusion that Tamiflu was the answer to the influenza epidemic [57].

It was also remarkable that the EMA stated in its summary of product characteristics that Tamiflu reduced influenza complications significantly ($P = 0.001$), whereas the FDA gave the opposite view when it stated on the product label that Tamiflu had not been shown to prevent complications [57]. If Tamiflu does not reduce complications, there is little rationale for using this expensive drug.

International calls for data sharing

Sharing knowledge has led to tremendous benefits for our societies. One need only think of Google and Wikipedia, which contains more than 3.5 million articles and would amount to 1,400 volumes if printed in the same format as the *Encyclopaedia Britannica* [59].

Few things matter more to people than their health. It is therefore counterintuitive that researchers working with patients are generally very secretive about their data. In genetics, molecular biology, the social sciences and in many other areas of the life sciences, researchers routinely share their data [60].

A public that pays for most medical research through taxes and public funds is becoming increasingly puzzled by the barriers that deny access to the results of that research [61]. This had led to calls for transparency and access to the research protocols, the results and the raw data from major international organizations, politicians, funders, editors of medical journals and researchers, particularly during the last decade.

Appendix 1 describes such calls from the ministerial meetings in Mexico City and Bamako, the World Bank, the WHO, the OECD, the European Commission, the UK National Institute for Health Research, the Wellcome Trust, the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation, the Hewlett Foundation, the US Congress, the US National Institutes of Health (NIH), the US National Science Foundation, the US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), *Science*, *Nature* journals, *The Lancet*, *British Medical Journal (BMJ)*, *Annals of Internal Medicine*, *The Public Library of Science (PLoS)* Journals, and The Cochrane Collaboration [62-87].

The European Commission favors open access publishing, where the authors pay for publication while access is free for the users. It observed that journal subscription prices increased substantially above inflation level, which is particularly acute for less well-endowed institutions and in countries with lower income levels. In addition, several big publishers cut access to thousands of journals in poor countries provided through the WHO-initiated HINARI (Health InterNetwork Access to Research Initiative scheme, worsening considerably the global inequities in health and healthcare research [88].

Drug regulatory agencies

Drug regulatory agencies have been the notable exception to these calls for data sharing. They have generally not been willing to share data of pivotal importance for public health and rational decision making with the citizens. Before 2010, it was impossible for researchers to get access to unpublished trial reports and their corresponding protocols from the EMA, although, according to Regulation (EC) No 1049/2001, a basic principle in the European Union is to allow its citizens the widest possible access to the documents its agencies possess [89,90]. This openness 'enables citizens to participate more closely in the decision-making process and guarantees that the administration enjoys greater legitimacy and is more effective and more accountable to the citizen in a democratic system.' It also 'contributes to strengthening the principles of democracy and respect for fundamental rights' [89,90].

In 2010, a colleague and I from The Nordic Cochrane Centre were granted access to trial protocols and clinical study reports for two anti-obesity drugs at the EMA but it took us three years and a complaint to the European ombudsman to get there. The EMA put forward several arguments to avoid disclosing the documents: protection of commercial interests, no over-riding public interest, the administrative burden involved, or the worthlessness of the data to us after the EMA had redacted them [90].

The ombudsman inspected the files at the EMA and concluded that the documents did not contain commercially confidential information. After he accused the EMA of maladministration in a press release, three years after our request, the EMA reversed its stance. The EMA now gave the impression that it had favored disclosure all the time and agreed with the ombudsman's reasoning.

The ombudsman did not take a definitive position regarding whether the presence of 'personal data' could entitle EMA to redact the documents. He noted that they do not identify patients by name but by their identification and test center numbers, and he concluded that the only 'personal data' are those identifying the study authors and principal investigators.

This is very important progress for patient safety. Researchers can now get access to the detailed lists of

individual patient data in clinical study reports, enabling them to perform an independent interpretation of the harm of drugs.

Our case has set an important precedent, and we recommend that FDA and other drug regulatory agencies follow suit [90]. Only a few years ago, researchers found that many pages for a COX-2 inhibitor, valdecoxib, had been deleted from FDA documents, when they were allowed access, because they contained 'trade secrets and/or confidential information that is not disclosable' [36]. Suicides, occurring while patients take a drug with the aim of preventing suicides, should not be regarded as a trade secret [91]. Furthermore, indirect patient identifiers such as body weight, blood pressure, asthma severity or descriptions of harm, are not, in isolation, 'personal data.'

I am convinced that virtually all trial participants would be interested in letting others have access to their anonymized data, given that this enables us to get a more truthful view of the benefits and harm of drugs and other interventions. Furthermore, despite theoretical concerns about the possibility of identifying individuals in shared data sets, no breaches of confidentiality have yet been recorded in anonymized data sets, as far as I am aware.

Data sharing will lead to greater transparency in drug regulatory processes, which is much needed, and should reduce potentially lethal consequences for the patients.

Data access adds considerably to the essential role drug regulatory agencies have as a guardian of public health, as many citizens have the interest, skills and time to scrutinize the clinical documentation to a degree and detail drug regulatory agencies cannot do. In fact, they are under political pressure to work faster for the benefit of the companies and the national economies. This focus on regulatory speed rather than on quality and patient safety is relatively recent [92,93], but it has already had lethal consequences [94]. Of drugs approved in 1997 to 2000, 5.3% were later withdrawn from the market because of serious harm, compared with 1.6% of drugs approved in 1993 to 1996 [92,94]. Drugs approved just before the official FDA review deadline were more likely to be withdrawn from the market than drugs approved after the deadline [95,96].

In 2009, the FDA admitted that its former commissioner had unduly influenced the decision process for approving a patch for knee injuries [97]. FDA scientists had repeatedly and unanimously over many years decided that a particular medical device was unsafe, but after extreme, unusual and persistent pressure from four congressmen, FDA managers overruled their own scientists and approved the device. These congressmen had received campaign contributions from the company marketing the device [97].

When an associate director in the FDA's Office of Drug Safety, David Graham, showed that rofecoxib increases the risk of serious coronary heart disease, his study was pulled

at the last minute from *The Lancet* after one of his directors had raised unfounded allegations of scientific misconduct with the editor [98,99]. The study was later published [100], but just a week before Merck withdrew rofecoxib from the market, senior people at the FDA questioned why Graham studied the harm of the drug, because the FDA had no regulatory problems with it, and they also wanted him to stop doing this [100]. Graham needed congressional protection to avoid getting fired from the FDA [100]. Other safety officers at the FDA have also been prevented from presenting their findings of the lethal harms of drugs [39,93,98]. A 2006 survey showed that 70% of FDA scientists are not confident that products approved by the FDA are safe [101].

Research ethics

It is important to note that parts of the Nuremberg code and the Declaration of Helsinki are not only regarded as universal codes of ethics, but are to be considered a 'customary international law norm' [102].

Selective reporting violates the Declaration of Helsinki [103], which says that, 'Authors have a duty to make publicly available the results of their research on human subjects.' Failing to do so is unethical for a number of reasons.

When less favorable results and adverse effects are not published, the standard of care inevitably suffers. Further, informed consent forms do not tell trial participants that the sponsor may decide not to publish. In fact, they are usually told that the data they provide will add to existing knowledge, which is misleading because the chance of publication depends on the magnitude and direction of the results [16-19]. Thus, patients are being exploited for commercial or career gains, that is used as a means to an end.

The Declaration says that, 'Medical research involving human subjects must ... be based on a thorough knowledge of the scientific literature.' If the knowledge base is incomplete, some patients will suffer and die unnecessarily. Researchers may for example include patients in trials of similar compounds as one that has been shown to be deadly because they are unaware of this [24]. An incomplete knowledge base also leads to redundant research, which by its very nature is unethical, and informed consent is an illusion when patients and their doctors can only get access to biased information. New research should not be done unless, at the time it is initiated, the questions it proposes to address cannot be answered satisfactorily with existing evidence [104].

Clinical research relies on the patients' altruistic willingness to contribute to advancing science for the public good [105], but research can only be a public good, if the public can see the data. It is curious that trial participants are willing to share data about themselves with the investigators when the investigators are unwilling to share

these data with trial participants and others but regard them as their personal property. This double standard expresses a lack of respect for the trial participants, which is particularly pronounced in industry-sponsored trials. A review of trial protocols showed that the sponsor either owned the data, needed to approve the manuscript, or both, in half the cases, and none of these constraints were stated in any of the trial publications [106]. Even researchers who have contracts permitting them to publish, or who do not collaborate with the drug industry, may face legal threats if they wish to publish papers that are not in the industry's interest [107].

Such deliberations make it clear that it is a moral imperative to render all results from all trials involving humans, including healthy volunteers, publicly available. This should apply to all research, for example also to pharmacokinetic studies, as these could suggest that a drug would be hazardous to use in the elderly or in certain patient groups because of reduced drug metabolism.

Respect for trial participants who often run a personal and unknown risk by participating requires that they, and therefore also the society at large that they represent, be seen as the ultimate owners of trial data. We should no longer accept that data generated by patients are treated as the private property of investigators or drug companies, which aim to maximize their publication record or income at the expense of the widest possible use of the data [60]. It is also unacceptable that in virtually all industry-sponsored trials, the only people who have seen the entire data set are company employees.

Also, the trial protocols need to be publicly available. Patients wishing to see the protocol or get a copy of it when asked to participate in a trial usually cannot get it, as the drug industry regards their protocols as confidential. This confidentiality clause is unnecessary, as there is nothing in a trial protocol that with any reasonable justification can be regarded as commercially sensitive information [16,90], for example there is nothing about how a drug is manufactured.

Benefits of data sharing

Data sharing would lead to tremendous benefits. First, we would become much better informed about what the true benefits and harms of our interventions are, which would lead to better results with less harms throughout healthcare.

Second, the incentive for cheating would be much reduced, as it would be a risky affair when others can check the methods and calculations against the trial protocol and the raw data.

Third, the efficiency of healthcare research would be much improved, as many important research questions can be answered by using existing data, sparing

researchers and patients from collecting new data, and saving funds for better purposes.

Fourth, access to raw data would make meta-analyses of trials studying similar interventions and patient groups much more reliable than if based on published summary data. It would also allow exploratory analyses aimed at identifying subgroups of patients where the treatment would be particularly beneficial or where it might be harmful, resulting in much more cost-effective and evidence-based use of interventions, with large savings for our societies.

Harms of data sharing

The most obvious harm of data sharing is that anyone with an agenda could selectively interpret the data in a way that furthers this agenda, for example plaintiffs' lawyers and anti-vaccination proponents. But consider the alternative. Societies that have only one official version of the truth are not societies we would like to live in. Equally important, it is difficult to imagine a worse situation than the status quo, where people with vested interests distort the evidence for commercial or career gains so often that it seems to be the norm, rather than the exception [2-11,16-20]. By allowing free access to the data, this situation could only improve, as all those who wish to get closer to the truth than is currently possible would be able to correct the published or institutionalized record.

Commercial interests

The arguments in favor of data sharing are so strong that it would seem difficult to argue convincingly that we should not share our data. There is something fundamentally wrong with our ethics and priorities in healthcare if commercial success is dependent on withholding data that are needed for rational decision-making for patients, doctors, other health professionals, and the politicians guarding the public purse to which we all contribute.

Commercial interests seem to be incongruous with data sharing. Publication rights on industry-initiated trials have been constrained, which is inappropriate in clinical research [106]. A scientist involved with European drug regulation concluded that the only reasonable explanation for the confidentiality arguments was that the 'industry wants to avoid any discussion about the amount and quality of the data they provide to justify marketing of drugs. There is also the complicity of the regulatory agencies that have access to the data, but avoid making it public, possibly so as not to be questioned over their decisions?' [108].

Access problems to industry data and publication bias were highlighted when the German Institute for Quality and Efficiency in Health Care (IQWiG) recently asked Pfizer to submit a list of all trials performed with its antidepressant drug, reboxetine. Pfizer delivered an

incomplete list of trials, which from Pfizer's point of view were 'suited for a benefit assessment' [74]. When independent researchers were eventually able to analyze both published and unpublished data for a meta-analysis, reboxetine, which is marketed in several European Union (EU) countries, was found to be ineffective or potentially harmful [109].

It has been argued that it is competition between commercial companies that drives the discovery of new treatments, but many major breakthroughs in healthcare have come from publicly sponsored research [110,111]. The drug industry has been reported to spend more on marketing than on research [110]. Moreover, drugs have been sold at prices our societies can hardly afford, and new drugs rarely offer substantial advantages over existing drugs and may cost several times, in one case 350 times, as much [112].

Arguments about competitiveness are unconvincing for other reasons. As noted by The British House of Commons Health Committee, society's obligations towards the patients who participate in trials, and all other patients, must take precedence over commercial interests [113]. And the competitiveness argument can be used to support almost any doubtful practice, including allowing selective publication of data and trials. Further, I am aware of no evidence to suggest that increased openness and transparency would negatively impact drug development and profitability.

As a general principle, data sharing would not be anti-competitive, as all companies would be affected equally by it. It would only lead to competition at a higher ethical level, with the added benefits of more transparency, less potential for fraud, more rational use of resources, and less potential for harm.

It is also of note that drug development is deeply dependent on, and a direct consequence of, patients' willingness to volunteer for clinical trials. Through these volunteers it might be discovered that a drug is too hazardous to market, or the right marketing niche for a product may be defined [11].

This means that it is artificial to distinguish between industry-sponsored trials and publicly-sponsored trials, although most calls for data sharing have only alluded to the latter. The public is always a partner, contributing not only trial participants, but also the infrastructure needed for the research. Further, taxpayers contribute substantially, both to research and by reimbursing drugs once they are on the market.

The same rules ought to apply to industry-sponsored trials as to publicly-sponsored trials, which would help re-instate public trust in industry-sponsored research, which is at a historically low level at present [113]. This can only occur if the industry discloses all protocols, results and raw data from all studies in humans,

including those in non-patient volunteers who may also suffer the harm of the drugs [11,114]. In a 2006 phase 1 trial, six healthy volunteers treated with a very small dose of a monoclonal antibody that had not caused problems in animals developed catastrophic systemic organ failure. The investigators succeeded to rescue them all despite their serious condition, but it required cardiopulmonary support at an intensive care unit [114].

The current lack of access to data also has untoward consequences for the drug industry, as it leads to a huge waste of resources. When failures with previous drugs are kept secret, expensive development programs for similar drugs can go on for years after they would have been stopped if the data had been known. Openness therefore has potential benefits for drug innovation.

Finally, it can be argued that if companies or academic researchers are not willing to share their raw trial data, it may raise a suspicion of improper research methods. Their publications should therefore not be seen as science but as advertisements, that is as vehicles for financial gains or career advancement. We should strive towards a future in which such trials, where raw data are not available, are routinely excluded from systematic reviews, meta-analyses and evidence-based guidelines. At present, we may abstain from concluding anything about the possible merits of the intervention, when data are being withheld, as researchers recently did with respect to oseltamivir and reboxetine (see above) [57,74,109].

Academic interests

The primary concern of doctors and other health professionals must be their patients. I cannot envision any reasonable argument against data sharing that overrides the benefits for the patients of data sharing. It is not even a problem for the academics' careers, in fact quite the contrary. International calls for data sharing have noted that data sharing should be valued when judging the performance of academics, and leading journal editors, members of the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors, have agreed that posting trial results in tabular forms in the same register where the investigators registered their trial will not prevent them from publishing the results in journals [115].

Academics must ensure that they have complete access to all data, which is very rarely the case for industry-sponsored trials despite claims to the contrary in published papers, for there to be genuine research partnerships, and they should not put their names to publications if this is not the case.

Necessary legislation

It has been amply documented that guidelines and other voluntary agreements about data sharing do not work.

For example, although the PLoS journals require of authors that, 'data should be made freely available upon reasonable request,' researchers who asked ten authors for their data, not to challenge their original conclusions, but to test a new hypothesis, only obtained one original data set [116].

If national or supranational legislation impedes the much-needed reforms, the laws should be changed, harmonizing national laws. The EU legislated in 2009 that 'protocol-related information' and all results from trials in children must be made publicly available no more than six months after the trial ended and must be submitted electronically [70]. It would be unreasonable to defend a position that only details on trials in children and not those on trials in adults must be made publicly available.

Data sharing should mean that the data can be used for whatever purpose other researchers might find relevant, without needing to obtain permission from those who assembled the data. This is in agreement with the views expressed by the OECD, the European Commission and the US CDC [66-68,70,79]. Further, there should be no restrictions, for example no requirement of co-authorship as a condition for receiving data [78], apart from those that may be needed to prevent identification of particular patients, which is rarely a problem, as patients are listed by their trial numbers only.

Data access must be free of charge. When Statistics Canada attempted to recover costs for its data management by charging data users, the use of these public data decreased dramatically [67]. User fees would impede research particularly much in low-income countries.

Registration of clinical trials is already a legal requirement in some countries including the US and Brazil [62]. All clinical trials involving humans must be registered at a public register, for example the WHO register, <http://www.who.int/trialsearch>[62], or the US <http://www.clinicaltrials.gov>, before the first trial participant is recruited. Registration should include:

- 1) The full clinical trial protocol and any subsequent amendments, with dates. This will allow other researchers to assess whether manipulations with the data have occurred during data analysis and report writing. Such manipulations, and many other important discrepancies between protocols and published reports, are very common [117]. A cohort study of 102 clinical trials, many of them multinational drug trials, showed that at least one primary outcome was changed in two-thirds of the cases between the protocol and the publication, and this was not mentioned in any of the publications [16]. It is deceptive to make changes in primary outcomes without telling the readers about it, as the target is moved after

the results are known. In line with the European ombudsman's observations [90], we did not find any information that could compromise commercial interests in trial protocols of industry-initiated trials [16].

- 2) The clinical record forms. These are very important, as the obtained results depend on the way questions are being asked and recorded [11,118].

- 3) Any separate agreements between sponsor and investigators that are not included in the protocol, for example on finances, ownership of data and publication rights. Thirteen of 44 protocols of industry-initiated trials from 2004 referred to a separate publication agreement, compared with none of 44 protocols from 1994-1995, and none of these agreements were submitted to the Scientific-Ethical Committees [106].

Clauses in trial protocols that give the sponsor ownership of the data, or state that manuscripts need to be approved by the sponsor, should be made illegal. As contract law trumps every other form of law, informed consent forms should be written as a contract that states explicitly that the public owns the collected data; that all data will be made available to the public in an anonymized fashion; and that the data can be used for other purposes than for meeting the trial's objectives. This should not be a problem, as it has always been an implicit understanding when patients volunteer for trials that the data may be used for additional purposes, and many of these spin-off projects were not even thought about when the trial was planned.

Similarly, data sharing for old trials do not violate the patients' rights or interests. It should therefore not be required that patients be asked whether they accept that old data be shared with other researchers, which would make a lot of potentially fruitful research impracticable.

It should be a legal requirement to provide all results and raw data within an appropriate period of time, which, in accordance with most calls for data sharing, should be no later than 12 months after the randomized phase of the trial ended [69,70,73-75]. These data should be made available in publicly administered data repositories, preferably the trial register (if not, there must be a link from the register to the repository). If needed for using the data, they must be accompanied by the statistical codes. Raw data about adverse events should mean the original descriptions, exactly as reported narratively by patients or researchers on the case report forms, before any coding or adjudication has taken place for categorization purposes.

Drug regulatory agencies should be required to make available the protocol, the clinical study report, separate agreements, and the raw data on their website. With rare exceptions, a drug should not be launched until these data have been available for 12 months, enabling

doctors, patients and those who consider whether to reimburse the drug with taxpayers' money to have their own look at the data [119].

Research ethics committees should require registration of trials as a precondition for ethics approval, and should ensure that all trial results, protocols, separate agreements, and raw data are publicly disseminated and registered with the committees that approved the trial no later than 12 months after the trial ended.

Research ethics committees should also require a systematic review of similar previous trials in the application, as the UK National Institute for Health Research does [120], and as the Danish ethics committees required in 1997 [121,122]. A summary of relevant systematic reviews should be made available to trial participants [123]. It is impossible to know whether a proposed trial is redundant without such a review, which might need to be updated while the trial is running, as new evidence could render continuation of the trial unethical.

There are numerous examples of unethical research where one group received placebo, although a systematic review would have shown that the studied treatment was life saving, for example antibiotic prophylaxis for colon surgery, thrombolysis for myocardial infarction and aprotinin for perioperative bleeding [123-126]. Previous, relevant trials are often omitted from published reports of trials. For example, in the published reports of placebo-controlled trials with aprotinin, only 20% of previous trials were cited, and only 15% of the reports cited the largest trial, which was 28 times larger than the median trial size [126]. A study from 2011 that included 227 meta-analyses of 1,523 trials published between 1963 and 2004 showed that fewer than 25% of the previous trials had been cited [127]. This suggests that most previous trials have also been omitted from the trial protocols because if they had been cited, there would be no reason not to cite them also in the trial report.

The data must be made accessible in electronic formats wherever they are stored. Access must be easy and it should be easy to work with the documents. Access only to tens of thousands of pages of paper is an unacceptable obstacle to the progress of clinical research.

Sanctions

The British House of Commons Health Committee examined the drug industry in detail in 2004 to 2005 and found that its influence was enormous and out of control [113,119]. However, although the Members of Parliament felt that the UK Medicines Agency was not competent to undertake its duties as a guardian of public health, the Government declined a public hearing.

Many violations of the law in the context of clinical research or marketing have been documented

[11,38-41,92,107,110,111,128-137]. A 2010 study showed that the drug industry was the biggest defrauder of the US Government under the False Claims Act and that the civil and criminal settlements had increased dramatically in the past five years [138].

Pfizer agreed in 2009 to pay US\$2.3 billion to settle charges of fraud and civil and criminal liability over its promotion of off-label use of four drugs [139]. The US Department of Justice said it was the largest healthcare fraud settlement in the Department's history and the largest criminal fine ever. Even so, this was reported to be equivalent to less than three weeks of Pfizer sales. As part of the settlement, Pfizer entered a corporate integrity agreement with the Office of the Inspector General of the Department of Health and Human Services to avoid and detect such problems. Pfizer previously entered three such agreements [139].

Violations of a new law about data sharing should therefore result in more tangible measures if they are to have any effect. I suggest that those who violate the law, whether it be companies, research groups or individual researchers, receive a fine corresponding to 10% of last year's gross income before taxes, and will be prohibited from doing clinical research in the jurisdiction involved, for example in all EU countries if the violation occurred in one of them, for an appropriate period of time, for example two years for first-time offenders.

In serious cases, or if repeated violations occur, or if the lack of compliance with the law is not remedied within a certain period of time, the sanctions should be more severe, including the possibility of suspending the marketing authorization, if the violation concerns a marketed drug or medical device.

Any violation of the law should also mean that new projects from the same sponsors or researchers cannot be approved by the research ethics committees until all data from previous studies have been made public.

Conclusion

Data sharing in clinical research is recommended by many of the world's leading scientific institutions and policy makers, most recently also by The Cochrane Collaboration [140]. It is a moral imperative and we should act now, as it will empower citizens and convey tremendous scientific, economic, and social benefits [67]. Guidelines exist on how this can be done without compromising patient anonymity [141].

Appendix 1. Recent international calls for data sharing

In 2004, The Ministerial Summit on Health Research in Mexico City stated that, 'Research results must be published, documented in internationally accessible registers and archives, and synthesized through systematic

reviews. These actions can help to inform decisions about support for new research and to build public confidence in science' [62]. The Summit called for action by 'All major stakeholders, facilitated by the WHO Secretariat, to establish a platform linking a network of international clinical trials registers to ensure a single point of access and the unambiguous identification of trials.'

In 2008, the Global Ministerial Forum on Research For Health in Bamako agreed 'To develop, set, and enforce standards, regulations, and best practices for fair, accountable, and transparent research processes' and 'the registration and results reporting of clinical trials, and open and equitable access to research data, tools, and information' [62,63].

In 2010, the World Bank announced that it would make its data base open access, and would adopt disclosure as the default position for both data and documents relating to lending [64].

In 2010, the WHO noted that, 'public accountability of research is not keeping pace with best practices,' and lamented that, 'The opportunity of creating a shared framework for storing and sharing research data, tools and materials has not been seized with the same energy in the area of health as it has in other scientific fields, and policy-makers are neither contributing to research priorities nor using evidence to inform their decisions' [65]. The WHO recommended sharing research data and having open access to the results, partly because failure to obtain it can be literally fatal [61].

The OECD declared in a 2004 report that, 'Co-ordinated efforts at national and international levels are needed to broaden access to data from publicly funded research,' recognizing that, 'open access to, and unrestricted use of, data promotes scientific progress and facilitates the training of researchers,' and that, 'open access will maximise the value derived from public investments in data collection efforts' by being 'put to use for multiple research purposes by many research institutes of the global science system, thereby substantially increasing the scope and scale of research,' seeking 'transparency in regulations and policies,' and 'reducing unnecessary barriers to the international exchange of these data' [66]. These principles were set into perspective in a journal article [67].

The European Commission refers to the OECD declaration [66], stating in 2007 that, 'Fully publicly funded research data should in principle be accessible to all' [68]. It aims to 'maximise the socio-economic benefits of research and development for the public good' and recognizes the need for access not only to journal articles but also to research data, which would help accelerate innovation and avoid duplication of research efforts. The Commission furthermore notes that, 'The public purse pays for research, peer review (through

reviewers' salaries), and journals (for example through library budgets). It is natural that public actors should request a better return on their investment.' It is envisaged, but not yet implemented, that the EudraCT Clinical Trials Database - where all EU drug trials must be registered - should also contain the results, within 12 months after the termination of the trial, in accordance with article 57(2) of regulation (EC) No 726/2004 and its implementing guideline 2008/C168/02 [70].

The UK's Medical Research Council policy [71] builds on the OECD principles [66], acknowledging that publicly-funded research data are a public good, produced in the public interest, which should be openly available to the maximum extent possible.

Similarly, the Wellcome Trust believes that, 'success in maximizing the value of research data depends crucially on fostering a culture in which both data generators and data users adopt good research practice, and act with integrity and transparency in managing, using and sharing research data' [72]. It requires a data management and sharing plan to be built into grant proposals when 'the proposed research is likely to generate data outputs that will hold significant value as a resource for the wider research community.'

In 2007, the US Congress directed the NIH to require sponsors to post the 'basic' results data from clinical trials (other than phase 1 trials) on drugs that have been approved by the FDA. The FDA required in 2007 that the results of certain clinical trials be posted on the internet within a year of the trial's completion, even if the results had not yet been published in a scientific journal [73,74]. The law does not provide access to the full study protocols and it does not cover trials completed before 27 September 2007 or trials of drugs that were never approved [74].

In 2008, the US Congress approved the Consolidated Appropriations Act, which gives the public access to the published results of NIH-funded research. The policy requires that these papers are accessible on the open, publicly-owned resource, PubMed Central, no later than 12 months after publication [75].

The US NIH has declared that, 'Data sharing is essential for expedited translation of research results into knowledge, products and procedures to improve human health' [77]. In 2003, the NIH decided that all investigators seeking more than \$500,000 in grant support per year should make available their 'final research data, especially unique data ... to other investigators.' Furthermore, 'Data sharing should be timely and no later than the acceptance for publication of the main findings from the final dataset.' Most importantly, NIH declared that, 'When making data available, researchers cannot place limits on questions or methods nor require coauthorship as a condition for receiving data'[77]. About protecting

the rights and privacy of human subjects, NIH wrote that, 'data sharing is possible without compromising these efforts because identifiers can be removed from data' [77].

The US National Science Foundation has a data archiving policy that is very similar to that of the NIH being 'committed to the principle that the various forms of data collected with public funds belong in the public domain,' and noting that, 'The purpose of this policy is to advance science by encouraging data sharing among researchers. Data sharing strengthens our collective capacity to meet scientific standards of openness by providing opportunities for further analysis, replication, verification and refinement of research findings' [78].

The US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) 'believes that public health and scientific advancement are best served when data are released to, or shared with, other public health agencies, academic researchers, and appropriate private researchers in an open, timely, and appropriate way. The interests of the public - which include timely releases of data for further analysis - transcends whatever claim scientists may believe they have to ownership of data acquired or generated using federal funds. Such data are, in fact, owned by the federal government and thus belong to the citizens of the United States' [79]. The CDC states what the advantages are of data sharing [79]:

- improve the quality of CDC data and the consistency of data across CDC,
- ensure that CDC scientists, contractors, awardees, and grantees are held accountable for their findings,
- provide opportunities for study results to be validated,
- uncover new areas for research,
- improve public health practitioners' understanding of various research methods,
- encourage analysts from other disciplines (for example, economists, social scientists) to examine public health questions, and
- build trust with outside partners and the public by allowing an open critique of CDC investigations.

It also notes that, as a public health agency, CDC is accountable to the public for the data it produces through research, and CDC scientists are accountable for their work, and their findings are subject to independent validation. The principle is to release the data for public use without restrictions within a year after the data have been evaluated for quality and shared with any partners in data collection.

In 2010, a number of funders, among them the WHO, the World Bank, the US NIH, the US CDC, the Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation and the Hewlett Foundation, agreed on data sharing, as it would generate faster

progress in improving health, better value for money and higher quality science [80].

Science notes that, 'appropriate data sets ... must be deposited in an approved database' [81]. *Nature* journals state that, 'authors are required to make materials, data and associated protocols promptly available to others without preconditions. Data sets must be made freely available to readers from the date of publication, and must be provided to editors and peer-reviewers at submission, for the purposes of evaluating the manuscript' [82].

The *Lancet* requires submission of the trial protocol in addition to the trial report [83]; and the *British Medical Journal (BMJ)* asks authors to include a data sharing statement at the end of each original research article, arguing that many people would call this a moral obligation because most research is publicly funded and involves the public as participants [84].

Annals of Internal Medicine also has a data sharing statement, and trials have been published for which the study protocol, the raw data, and the statistical code needed for analyzing the data are available on a website [85].

The *Public Library of Science (PLOS)* journals, which are open access journals, require that the underlying data be made immediately available without restrictions and encourage researchers to contact the editors if they encounter difficulties in obtaining the data, in which case the editors may post corrections on articles, contact authors' institutions and funders, and in extreme cases withdraw publication [86].

In 2004, The Cochrane Collaboration recommended legislation to mandate prospective registration of trials in a register as a condition of funding, ethics and regulatory approval to ensure that all trial results become publicly available [87]. In October 2011, The Cochrane Collaboration published a statement calling for all data from all randomised clinical trials, including raw anonymised individual participant data, to become publicly available free of charge and in easily accessible electronic formats [140].

Acknowledgements

Funding: This research received no specific grant from any funding agency in the public, commercial, or not-for-profit sectors.

Competing interests

The author declares that he has no competing interests.

Received: 5 May 2011 Accepted: 23 November 2011

Published: 23 November 2011

References

1. The Cochrane Library. [<http://www.thecochranelibrary.com/view/0/index.html>].

2. Gøtzsche PC: **Methodology and overt and hidden bias in reports of 196 double-blind trials of nonsteroidal, anti-inflammatory drugs in rheumatoid arthritis.** *Control Clin Trials* 1989, **10**:31-56, (amendment:356).
3. Gøtzsche PC: **Bias in double-blind trials.** *Dan Med Bull* 1990, **37**:329-36.
4. Bero LA, Rennie D: **Influences on the quality of published drug studies.** *Int J Technol Assess Health Care* 1996, **12**:209-237.
5. Safer DJ: **Design and reporting modifications in industry-sponsored comparative psychopharmacology trials.** *J Nerv Ment Dis* 2002, **190**:583-592.
6. Melander H, Ahlqvist-Rastad J, Meijer G, Beermann B: **Evidence b(i)ased medicine - selective reporting from studies sponsored by pharmaceutical industry: review of studies in new drug applications.** *BMJ* 2003, **326**:1171-1173.
7. Bero L, Oostvogel F, Bacchetti P, Lee K: **Factors associated with findings of published trials of drug-drug comparisons: Why some statins appear more efficacious than others.** *PLoS Med* 2007, **4**:e184.
8. Johansen HK, Gøtzsche PC: **Problems in the design and reporting of trials of antifungal agents encountered during meta-analysis.** *JAMA* 1999, **282**:1752-1759.
9. Turner EH, Matthews AM, Linardatos E, Tell RA, Rosenthal R: **Selective publication of antidepressant trials and its influence on apparent efficacy.** *N Engl J Med* 2008, **358**:252-260.
10. Rising K, Bacchetti P, Bero : **Reporting bias in drug trials submitted to the Food and Drug Administration: a review of publication and presentation.** *PLoS Med* 2008, **5**:e217.
11. Healy D: *Let them eat Prozac* New York: New York University Press; 2004.
12. Fournier JC, DeRubeis RJ, Hollon SD, Dimidjian S, Amsterdam JD, Shelton RC, Fawcett J: **Antidepressant drug effects and depression severity: a patient-level meta-analysis.** *JAMA* 2010, **303**:47-53.
13. Furukawa TA: **All clinical trials must be reported in detail and made publicly available.** *BMJ* 2004, **329**:626.
14. Healy D: **Did regulators fail over selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors?** *BMJ* 2006, **333**:92-95.
15. Kendall T, McGoey L, Jackson E: **If NICE was in the USA.** *Lancet* 2009, **374**:272-273.
16. Chan A-W, Hróbjartsson A, Haahr MT, Gøtzsche PC, Altman DG: **Empirical evidence for selective reporting of outcomes in randomized trials: comparison of protocols to published articles.** *JAMA* 2004, **291**:2457-2465.
17. Chan AW, Kneze-Jerčić K, Schmid I, Altman DG: **Outcome reporting bias in randomized trials funded by the Canadian Institutes of Health Research.** *CMAJ* 2004, **171**:735-740.
18. Chan A-W, Hróbjartsson A, Jørgensen KJ, Gøtzsche PC, Altman DG: **Reporting of sample size calculations and data analysis methods in randomized trials: comparison of publications with protocols.** *BMJ* 2008, **337**:1404-1407.
19. Hopewell S, Loudon K, Clarke MJ, Oxman AD, Dickersin K: **Publication bias in clinical trials due to statistical significance or direction of trial results.** *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2009, **1**, Art. No.: MR000006.
20. Vedula SS, Bero L, Scherer RW, Dickersin K: **Outcome reporting in industry-sponsored trials of gabapentin for off-label use.** *N Engl J Med* 2009, **361**:1963-1971.
21. Jureidini JN, McHenry LB, Mansfield PR: **Clinical trials and drug promotion: selective reporting of study 329.** *Int J Risk Safety Med* 2008, **20**:73-81.
22. McCormack K, Scott N, Grant A: **Outcome reporting bias and individual patient data meta-analysis: a case study in surgery.** *9th International Cochrane Colloquium: 9-13 Oct 2001; Lyon, France* 34, abstract P-005.
23. Moore TJ: *Deadly medicine: why tens of thousands of heart patients died in America's worst drug disaster* New York: Simon & Schuster; 1995.
24. Cowley AJ, Skene A, Stainer K, Hampton JR: **The effect of lorainide on arrhythmias and survival in patients with acute myocardial infarction: an example of publication bias.** *Int J Cardiol* 1993, **40**:161-166.
25. Lenzer J: **FDA is incapable of protecting US "against another Vioxx".** *BMJ* 2004, **329**:1253.
26. Topol EJ: **Failing the public health - rofecoxib, Merck, and the FDA.** *N Engl J Med* 2004, **351**:1707-1709.
27. Berenson A: **Evidence in Vioxx suits shows intervention by Merck officials.** *The New York Times* 2005 [http://www.nytimes.com/2005/04/24/business/24drug.html].
28. Mukherjee D, Nissen SE, Topol EJ: **Risk of cardiovascular events associated with selective COX-2 inhibitors.** *JAMA* 2001, **286**:954-959.
29. Curfman GD, Morrissey S, Drazen JM: **Expression of concern: Bombardier et al., "comparison of upper gastrointestinal toxicity of rofecoxib and naproxen in patients with rheumatoid arthritis".** *N Engl J Med* 2005, **353**:2813-2814.
30. Curfman GD, Morrissey S, Drazen JM: **Expression of concern reaffirmed.** *N Engl J Med* 2006, **354**:1193.
31. Fries JF: **Letter to Raymond Gilmartin re: physician intimidation.** 2001 [http://www.vioxxdocuments.com/Documents/Krumholz_Vioxx/Fries2001.pdf], Merck Bates No MRK-ABH0002204 to MRK-ABH0002207.
32. Harris G: **Pfizer says internal studies show no Celebrex risks.** *New York Times. Business section* 2005 [http://www.nytimes.com/2005/02/05/business/05drug.html].
33. de Andrade M: **In clear sight.** *BMJ* 2009, **339**:538-541.
34. Hrachovec JB: **Reporting of 6-month vs 12-month data in a clinical trial of celecoxib.** *JAMA* 2001, **286**:2398.
35. Jüni P, Rutjes AW, Dieppe PA: **Are selective COX 2 inhibitors superior to traditional non steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs?** *BMJ* 2002, **324**:1287-1288.
36. Jüni P, Reichenbach S, Egger M: **COX 2 inhibitors, traditional NSAIDs, and the heart.** *BMJ* 2005, **330**:1342-1343.
37. Caldwell B, Aldington S, Weatherall M, Shirtcliffe P, Beasley R: **Risk of cardiovascular events and celecoxib: a systematic review and meta-analysis.** *J R Soc Med* 2006, **99**:132-140.
38. Braitwaite J: *Corporate crime in the pharmaceutical industry* London: Routledge & Kegan Paul; 1984.
39. Mundy A: *Dispensing with the truth* New York: St. Martin's Press; 2001.
40. Avorn J: *Powerful medicines: The benefits, risks, and costs of prescription drugs* New York: Vintage Books; 2005.
41. Petersen M: *Our daily meds* New York: Sarah Crichton Books; 2008.
42. Avorn J: **Dangerous deception - hiding the evidence of adverse drug effects.** *N Engl J Med* 2006, **355**:2169-2171.
43. Lurie P, Wolfe SM: **Misleading data analyses in salmeterol (SMART) study.** *Lancet* 2005, **366**:1261-1262.
44. Nissen SE, Wolski K, Topol EJ: **Effect of muraglitazar on death and major adverse cardiovascular events in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus.** *JAMA* 2005, **294**:2581-2586.
45. Brophy JM: **Selling safety - lessons from muraglitazar.** *JAMA* 2005, **294**:2633-2635.
46. DeAngelis CD, Fontanarosa PB: **Ensuring integrity in industry-sponsored research.** *JAMA* 2010, **303**:1196-1198.
47. Harris G: **Diabetes drug maker hid test data.** *New York Times* 2010 [http://www.nytimes.com/2010/07/13/health/policy/13avandia.html].
48. Rosiglitazone DCohen: **What went wrong?** *BMJ* 2010, **341**:530-534.
49. Bass A: *Side effects - a prosecutor, a whistleblower, and a bestselling antidepressant on trial* Chapel Hill: Algonquin Books; 2008.
50. Dyer O: **GlaxoSmithKline to set up comprehensive online clinical trials register.** *BMJ* 2004, **329**:590.
51. Nissen SE, Wolski K: **Effect of rosiglitazone on the risk of myocardial infarction and death from cardiovascular causes.** *N Engl J Med* 2007, **356**:2457-2471.
52. Nissen SE: **Setting the RECORD straight.** *JAMA* 2010, **303**:1194-1195.
53. Home PD, Pocock SJ, Beck-Nielsen H, Gomis R, Hanefeld M, Jones NP, Komajda M, McMurray JJ: **Rosiglitazone evaluated for cardiovascular outcomes - an interim analysis.** *N Engl J Med* 2007, **357**:28-38.
54. Home PD, Pocock SJ, Beck-Nielsen H, Curtis PS, Gomis R, Hanefeld M, Jones NP, Komajda M, McMurray JJ: **Rosiglitazone evaluated for cardiovascular outcomes in oral agent combination therapy for type 2 diabetes (RECORD): a multicentre, randomised, open-label trial.** *Lancet* 2009, **373**:2125-2135.
55. Psaty BM, Prentice RL: **Minimizing bias in randomized trials: the importance of blinding.** *JAMA* 2010, **304**:793-794.
56. Graham D, Gelperin K: **More on advisory committee decision.** *BMJ* 2010, **341**:519.
57. Cohen D: **Complications: tracking down the data on oseltamivir.** *BMJ* 2009, **339**:b5387.
58. Jefferson T, Doshi P, Heneghan C: **Ensuring safe and effective drugs: Who can do what it takes?** *BMJ* 2011, **342**:c7258.
59. Friislund M: **10 år med Wikipedia.** *Berlingske Tidende* 2011, sektion:1-2.
60. Walport M, Brest P: **Sharing research data to improve public health.** *Lancet* 2011, **377**:537-539.

61. Momen H: **Equitable access to scientific and technical information for health.** *Bull World Health Organ* 2003, **81**:700.
62. Ghersi D, Pang T: **From Mexico to Mali: four years in the history of clinical trial registration.** *J Evidence-Based Med* 2009, **2**:1-7.
63. xxx x: **The Bamako call to action on research for health: strengthening research for health, development, and equity.** *From the global ministerial forum on research for health, Bamako, Mali 2008* [<http://www.who.int/rpc/news/BAMAKOCALLTOACTIONFinalNov24.pdf>].
64. **Development of the joint statement of purpose.** *The Wellcome Trust* 2010 [<http://www.wellcome.ac.uk/About-us/Policy/Spotlight-issues/Data-sharing/Public-health-and-epidemiology/WTDV030691.htm>].
65. **WHO's role and responsibilities in health research.** *63rd World Health Assembly* 2010 [http://apps.who.int/gb/ebwha/pdf_files/WHA63/A63_22-en.pdf].
66. **Science, Technology and Innovation for the 21st Century.** *Meeting of the OECD Committee for Scientific and Technological Policy at Ministerial Level, 29-30 January 2004 - Final Communiqué* 2004.
67. Arzberger P, Schroeder P, Beaulieu A, Bowker G, Casey K, Laaksonen L, Moorman D, Uhler P, Wouters P: **Promoting access to public research data for scientific, economic, and social development.** *Data Science Journal* 2004, **3**:135-152.
68. **Commission of the European Communities. Communication from the Commission to the Council, the European Parliament, the European Economic and Social Committee. On scientific information in the digital age. Access, dissemination and preservation. 2007.** [http://ec.europa.eu/research/science-society/document_library/pdf_06/communication-022007_en.pdf].
69. **EudraCT Supporting Documentation.** [<https://eudract.ema.europa.eu/document.html>].
70. **Communication from the Commission - Guidance on the information concerning paediatric clinical trials to be entered into the EU Database on Clinical Trials (EudraCT) and on the information to be made public by the European Medicines Agency (EMA), in accordance with Article 41 of Regulation (EC) No 1901/2006.**
71. **UK MRC policy on data sharing and preservation.** 2011 [<http://www.mrc.ac.uk/Ourresearch/Ethicsresearchguidance/Datasharinginitiative/Policy/index.htm>].
72. **The Wellcome Trust. Policy on data management and sharing.** [<http://www.wellcome.ac.uk/About-us/Policy/Policy-and-position-statements/WTX035043.htm>].
73. **The Food and Drug Administration (FDA) Amendment Act of 2007.** *Public Law 110-85-Sept 27, 2007.*
74. Wieseler B, McGauran N, Kaiser T: **Finding studies on reboxetine: a tale of hide and seek.** *BMJ* 2010, **341**:c4942.
75. **U.S Department of Health and Human Services. National Institutes of Health Public Access.** [<http://publicaccess.nih.gov/>].
76. **National Institutes of Health. NIH Data Sharing Policy.** [http://grants.nih.gov/grants/policy/data_sharing/].
77. **National Institutes of Health. NIH Data Sharing Policy.** [http://grants.nih.gov/grants/policy/data_sharing/data_sharing_brochure.pdf].
78. **US National Science Foundation. Directorate for Social, Behavioral & Economic Sciences (SBE).** [<http://www.nsf.gov/sbe/ses/common/archive.jsp>].
79. **US CDC/ATSDR policy on releasing and sharing data.**
80. **Sharing research data to improve public health: full joint statement by funders of health research.** *The Wellcome Trust* 2010.
81. **Science Magazine. General Information for Authors.** [http://www.sciencemag.org/site/feature/contribinfo/prep/gen_info.xhtml].
82. **Nature Journals. Availability of data and materials.** [http://www.nature.com/authors/editorial_policies/availability.html].
83. **Information for Authors. The Lancet October 2009.** [<http://download.thelancet.com/flatcontentassets/authors/lancet-information-for-authors.pdf>].
84. Groves T: **Managing UK research data for future use.** *BMJ* 2009, **338**:b1252.
85. Cowling BJ, Chan KH, Fang VJ, Cheng CK, Fung RO, Wai W, Sin J, Seto WH, Yung R, Chu DW, Chiu BC, Lee PW, Chiu MC, Lee HC, Uyeki TM, Houck PM, Peiris JS, Leung GM: **Facemasks and hand hygiene to prevent influenza transmission in households: a cluster randomized trial.** *Ann Intern Med* 2009, **151**:437-446.
86. **PLoS Medicine Editorial and Publishing Policies. Sharing of Materials, Methods and Data.** [<http://www.plosmedicine.org/static/policies.action>].
87. **The Cochrane Collaboration Supports Prospective Registration of Clinical Trials.** 26 July 2004.
88. Koehlmoos TP, Smith R: **Big publishers cut access to journals in poor countries.** *Lancet* 2011, **377**:273-276.
89. **Regulation (EC) No 1049/2001 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 30 May 2001 regarding public access to European Parliament, Council and Commission documents.** *Official Journal of the European Communities*, **31.5.2001:L 145/43-8.**
90. Gøtzsche PC, Jørgensen AW: **Opening up data at the European Medicines Agency.** *BMJ* 2011, **342**:d2686.
91. Lenzer J: **Drug secrets: what the FDA isn't telling.** *Slate* 2005; Sept 27. [<http://www.slate.com/id/2126918/>].
92. Abramson J: *Overdo\$ed America: The broken promise of American medicine* New York: Harper Collins; 2004.
93. Willman D: **How a new policy led to seven deadly drugs.** *Los Angeles Times* 2000 [<http://www.drugawareness.org/Archives/Miscellaneous/122002Howanew.html>].
94. **United States General Accounting Office. Food and Drug Administration: effect of user fees on drug approval times, withdrawals, and other agency activities.** 2002 [<http://www.gao.gov/new.items/d02958.pdf>].
95. Carpenter D, Zucker EJ, Avorn J: **Drug-review deadlines and safety problems.** *N Engl J Med* 2008, **358**:1354-1361.
96. Carpenter D: **Drug-review deadlines and safety problems (authors' reply).** *N Engl J Med* 2008, **359**:96-98.
97. Harris G, Halbfinger DM: **F.D.A. reveals it fell to a push by lawmakers.** *New York Times* 2009 [<http://www.nytimes.com/2009/09/25/health/policy/25knee.html>].
98. Lenzer J: **Crisis deepens at the US Food and Drug Administration.** *BMJ* 2004, **329**:1308.
99. **Multinational Monitor. Blowing the whistle on the FDA: an interview with David Graham.** [<http://multinationalmonitor.org/mm2004/122004/interview-graham.html>].
100. Graham DJ, Campen D, Hui R, Spence M, Cheatham C, Levy G, Shoor S, Ray WA: **Risk of acute myocardial infarction and sudden cardiac death in patients treated with cyclo-oxygenase 2 selective and non-selective non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs: nested case-control study.** *Lancet* 2005, **365**:475-481.
101. **Union of Concerned Scientists. FDA scientists pressured to exclude, alter findings; scientists fear retaliation for voicing safety concerns.** 2006 [http://journals.lww.com/oncology-times/Fulltext/2006/08250/Survey_of_FDA_Scientists_Shows_They_Feel_Pressure.8.aspx].
102. George J: **Annas. Globalized clinical trials and informed consent.** *N Engl J Med* 2009, **360**:2050-2053.
103. **WMA Declaration of Helsinki - Ethical Principles for Medical Research Involving Human Subjects.** 2008 [<http://www.wma.net/en/30publications/10policies/b3/index.html>].
104. Chalmers I, Glasziou P: **Avoidable waste in the production and reporting of research evidence.** *Lancet* 2009, **374**:86-89.
105. Wendler D, Krohmal B, Emanuel EJ, Grady C, **ESPRIT Group: Why patients continue to participate in clinical research.** *Arch Intern Med* 2008, **168**:1294-1299.
106. Gøtzsche PC, Hróbjartsson A, Johansen HK, Haahr MT, Altman DG, Chan A-W: **Constraints on publication rights in industry-initiated clinical trials.** *JAMA* 2006, **295**:1645-1646.
107. Grill M: *Kranke Geschäfte: wie die Pharmaindustrie uns manipuliert* Hamburg: Rowohlt Verlag; 2007.
108. Garattini S: **Confidentiality.** *Lancet* 2003, **362**:1078-1079.
109. Eyding D, Lelgemann M, Grouven U, Härter M, Kromp M, Kaiser T, Kerekes MF, Gerken M, Wieseler B: **Reboxetine for acute treatment of major depression: systematic review and meta-analysis of published and unpublished placebo and selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor controlled trials.** *BMJ* 2010, **341**:c4737.
110. Angell M: *The truth about drug companies: How they deceive us and what to do about it* New York: Random House; 2004.
111. Goozner M: *The \$800 million pill: the truth behind the cost of new drugs* Berkeley: University of California Press; 2004.
112. Garattini S, Bertele V: **Efficacy, safety, and cost of new anticancer drugs.** *BMJ* 2002, **325**:269-271.
113. **House of Commons Health Committee. The influence of the pharmaceutical industry.** *Fourth Report of Session 2004* [<http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200405/cmselect/cmhealth/42/42.pdf>].

114. Suntharalingam G, Perry MR, Ward S, Brett SJ, Castello-Cortes A, Brunner MD, Panoskalis N: **Cytokine storm in a phase 1 trial of the anti-CD28 monoclonal antibody TGN1412.** *N Engl J Med* 2006, **355**:1018-1028.
115. Laine C, Horton R, DeAngelis CD, Drazen JM, Frizelle FA, Godlee F, Haug C, Hébert PC, Kotzin S, Marusic A, Sahni P, Schroeder TV, Sox HC, Van der Weyden MB, Verheugt FW: **Clinical trial registration. Looking back and moving ahead.** *BMJ* 2007, **334**:1177-1178.
116. Savage CJ, Vickers AJ: **Empirical study of data sharing by authors publishing in PLoS journals.** *PLoS ONE* 2009, **4**:e7078.
117. Dwan K, Altman DG, Cresswell L, Blundell M, Gamble CL, Williamson PR: **Comparison of protocols and registry entries to published reports for randomised controlled trials.** *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2011, **1**, Art. No.: MR000031.
118. Gøtzsche PC: *Rational Diagnosis and Treatment. Evidence-Based Clinical Decision-Making, 4th edition* Chichester: Wiley; 2007.
119. Collier J: **Big pharma and the UK government.** *Lancet* 2006, **367**:97-98.
120. HTA clinical evaluation and trials: an open call. National Institute for Health Research. [http://www.hta.ac.uk/funding/clinicaltrials/CETSpecificationDocument_Jan11.pdf].
121. Danish Research Ethics Committee System. Recommendation No. 20: **controlled clinical trials - the influence of existing and newly acquired scientific results on the research ethical evaluation.** Copenhagen: Danish Research Ethics Committee System; 1997. .
122. Goldbeck-Wood S: **Denmark takes a lead on research ethics.** *BMJ* 1998, **316**:1185.
123. Savulescu J, Chalmers I, Blunt J: **Are research ethics committees behaving unethically? Some suggestions for improving performance and accountability.** *BMJ* 1996, **313**:1390-1393.
124. Baum ML, Anish DS, Chalmers TC, Sacks HS, Smith H, Fagerstrom RM: **A survey of clinical trials of antibiotic prophylaxis in colon surgery: evidence against further use of no-treatment controls.** *N Engl J Med* 1981, **305**:795-799.
125. Antman EM, Lau J, Kupelnick B, Mosteller F, Chalmers TC: **A comparison of results of meta-analyses of randomized control trials and recommendations of clinical experts. Treatments for myocardial infarction.** *JAMA* 1992, **268**:240-248.
126. Fergusson D, Glass KC, Hutton B, Shapiro S: **Randomized controlled trials of aprotinin in cardiac surgery: could clinical equipoise have stopped the bleeding.** *Clin Trials* 2005, **2**:218-229, discussion 229-232.
127. Robinson KA, Goodman SN: **A systematic examination of the citation of prior research in reports of randomized, controlled trials.** *Ann Intern Med* 2011, **154**:50-55.
128. Clinard MB, Brissette J, Petrashek D, Harries E: *Illegal corporate behaviour* Washington, D.C.: Law Enforcement Assistance Administration; 1979.
129. Transparency International. *Global Corruption Report 2006* [<http://www.transparency.org/publications/gcr>].
130. Kassirer JP: *On the take: how medicine's complicity with big business can endanger your health* Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2005.
131. Nina Vinther Andersen: *Vores piller* København: Tiderne Skifter; 2009.
132. Brody Howard: *Hooked. Ethics, the medical profession, and the pharmaceutical industry* Lanham: Rowman & Littlefield; 2007.
133. Marsa Linda: *Prescription for profits. How the pharmaceutical industry bankrolled the unholy marriage between science and business* New York: Scribner; 1997.
134. Abraham John: *Science, Politics, and the Pharmaceutical Industry* London: UCL Press; 1995.
135. Brownlee Shannon: *Overtreated. Why too much medicine is making us sicker and poorer* New York, Bloomsbury; 2008.
136. Moynihan & Cassels: *Selling sickness. How the world's biggest pharmaceutical companies are turning us all into patients* New York: Nation Books; 2005.
137. Rost Peter: *The whistleblower, confessions of a healthcare hitman* New York: Soft Skull Press; 2006.
138. **Pharmaceutical industry is biggest defrauder of the Federal Government under the False Claims Act, New Public Citizen Study Finds.** 2010 [<http://www.citizen.org/pressroom/pressroomredirect.cfm?ID=3239>].
139. Tanne JH: **Pfizer pays record fine for off-label promotion of four drugs.** *BMJ* 2009, **339**:b3657.
140. **The Cochrane Collaboration supports free access to all data from all clinical trials.** [<http://www.cochrane.org/about-us/our-policies/support-free-access-to-all-data-from-all-clinical-trials>].
141. Hrynaszkiewicz I, Norton ML, Vickers AJ, Altman DG: **Preparing raw clinical data for publication: guidance for journal editors, authors, and peer reviewers.** *BMJ* 2010, **340**:c181.

doi:10.1186/1745-6215-12-249

Cite this article as: Gøtzsche: **Why we need easy access to all data from all clinical trials and how to accomplish it.** *Trials* 2011 **12**:249.

Submit your next manuscript to BioMed Central and take full advantage of:

- Convenient online submission
- Thorough peer review
- No space constraints or color figure charges
- Immediate publication on acceptance
- Inclusion in PubMed, CAS, Scopus and Google Scholar
- Research which is freely available for redistribution

Submit your manuscript at
www.biomedcentral.com/submit

